One Standard to Rule Them All:

Evaluating the Society for Ecological Restoration's Native Seed Standards

Noe I. van Alphen

Campus Fryslân, University of Groningen

Capstone Thesis

Dr. Carol Garzon Lopez

June 6, 2025



Abstract

Supporting ecological restoration is crucial in the U.N Decade for Ecosystem Restoration. The supply of native seeds represents an important aspect in ecological restoration that requires global attention. The Society for Ecological Restoration's International Principles and Standards for Native Seeds in Ecological Restoration (Seed Standards) aim to facilitate successful and transparent seed supply chains. However, studies evaluating these standards remain scarce. Hence, this study aimed to fill the gap in literature by using Auroville's unique seed system as a case study to critically evaluate the appropriateness of the Seed Standards. The results showed that the Seed Standards lack socioecological nuance and exclude local knowledge systems. The Seed Standards' highly technocratic nature and tendency to overlook the restoration challenges of highly degraded ecosystems makes them unattractive to seed system practitioners. The Seed Standards prioritise a market-based paradigm that does not align with informal seed systems. These results demonstrate that local and traditional knowledge systems need to be foregrounded in science, and that standards for native seed systems need to prioritise community-led, collaborative, and diverse knowledge system principles.

Word count: 9953

Contents

Introduction	3
Background	7
Auroville Case study	7
Auroville's Seed System Through Time	9
SER Seed Standards	13
The Landscape of Native Seed Standards	13
The SER's Seed Standards	14
Critiquing the Ecological Restoration Standards	15
Important Questions About the Seed Standards	16
Methodology	17
Case study	17
Interviews	19
Addressing Participant Bias of Case Study	20
Thematic Analysis	20
Frameworks for Analysis	21
Analysis	22
Section 1 - Evaluating the Seed Standards Against Practices and Priorities in Auroville	<u>e 22</u>
Principle 1: Seed Origin, Collection, and Cultivation	22
Principle 2: Seed Processing and Storage	27
Principle 3: Seed Quality: Representative sampling, purity, viability, germinability, a seed weight tests	<u>and</u> 28
Principle 4: Seed Enhancement: Dormancy Breaking, Priming, and Seed Coating	29
Section 2 - Evaluating the Seed Standards Against Knowledge Systems in Auroville	29
Discussion & Conclusion	34
References	39

Introduction

Standards are all pervasive across modern society: from organic coffee bean farmers who must ensure certain environmental conditions in order to sell their beans, to presidential candidates that need to follow standardised campaigning rules. The fields of conservation and ecological restoration science are no exception to this trend, as demonstrated by recent initiatives such as the Global Biodiversity Standard (<u>https://www.biodiversitystandard.org/</u>) and the Standards for Ecological Restoration (Gann et al., 2019). These mechanisms are often presented as important solutions to tackle biodiversity loss and climate change. But standardisation entails the production of uniformity (Wattnem, 2016), which runs counterintuitively to the rich diversity of biological systems. So are these standards really appropriate across diverse socioecological contexts? This thesis aims to shed light on these questions, by critiquing the Society for Ecological Restorations's International Principles and Standards for Native Seed in Ecological Restoration (Pedrini et al., 2020).

In 2019, the United Nations General Assembly declared that the years 2021 to 2030 would be the Decade on Ecosystem Restoration (UN-DER), with the aim to reverse ecosystem degradation worldwide and to raise awareness about the importance of effective ecosystem restoration (United Nations, n.d.). Ecosystem restoration is facilitated by the closely related science of restoration ecology (Zerbe, 2022). The Society for Ecological Restoration (SER), the leading global authority in the field with over 5000 members in 130 countries (*Society for Ecological Restoration*, n.d.), defines ecological restoration as the process of assisting the recovery of an ecosystem that has been degraded, damaged, or destroyed (Gann et al., 2019).

The supply of seed from source to restoration site is a very important step in ecological restoration, and is referred to as the seed supply chain (Pedrini et al., 2020). The importance of ethically sourcing genetically diverse native seed for restoration projects, and

maintaining seed genetic diversity in restoration projects has been studied extensively over time (Crawford & Whitney, 2010; Lippitt et al., 1994; Nevill et al., 2018; Stimm et al., 2008; Thomas et al., 2014). Natural ecosystems generally host large amounts of genetic diversity within species, and because the goal of ecological restoration is to replicate a reference ecosystem, this genetic diversity must be maintained in the restoration site (Pedrini et al., 2020). On the other hand, the over extraction of genetic material from ecosystems compromises the ecosystems self-sustaining natural regeneration abilities (Neville et al., 2018). Most restoration projects need to actively source seed from reference ecosystems, to then process (or propagate) and transport those seeds (or seedlings) to the restoration site (Chazdon, 2014).

To guide native seed supply for ecological restoration, the SER published the International Principles and Standards for Native Seeds in Ecological Restoration in 2020, herewith referred to as the Seed Standards. These guidelines cover the entire process from ethical seed collection to the sowing of seed on site (Pedrini et al., 2020). The Seed Standards were developed as a companion to the broader International Principles and Standards for the Practice of Ecological Restoration, herewith referred to as the Ecological Restoration Standards or the ER Standards (Gann et al., 2019). The Seed Standards focus specifically on the native seed supply chain, while the ER Standards address ecological restoration more generally.

While there is extensive criticism of the standardisation of agricultural seed (Wattnem, 2016), there appears to be no scholarly literature addressing the potential risks or unintended consequences associated with the standardisation of native seed in ecological restoration.¹

¹ Some may argue that criticisms of agricultural seed standardisation may not apply to the native seed sector because significantly different standards exist for native seed and agricultural seed production due to their diverging priorities. In the agricultural seed supply chain, seeds are selectively produced on the basis of their desired function as a food or cash crop. Therefore, maintaining strict genetic purity of domesticated agricultural seeds is usually the main priority (Pedrini et al., 2020). On the other hand, native seed production for

Wattnem (2016) describes how the biological and socio-political commodification and monopolisation of agricultural seeds worldwide has led to the systematic erosion of seed sovereignty. Agricultural seed laws in the EU, for example, institutionally marginalise seed systems to the point that it is almost impossible to legally sell non-homogenous local varieties (Wattnem, 2016). Countries in the global-south have been pressured by Western institutions such as the World Trade Organisation to adopt similar seed policies for the sake of food security and development. In Colombia, local seed laws are so strict that farmers are essentially prohibited from exchanging any seed that is not certified according to the standards set by the government. Seed standards essentially outlaw informal seed systems, which are those that operate outside of regulatory frameworks (Wattnem, 2016). The power-laden standardisation of agricultural seed has widespread socioecological consequences, while invalidating and eliminating local knowledge. There has been significant critique and resistance to such standards in Colombia and the rest of the world (Wattnem, 2016).

Considering the widespread objections towards status-quo agricultural seed standards (Watten, 2016), the lack of literature evaluating native seed standards for ecological restoration, and the importance of critical discourse around standards and their effects on socioecological systems (Busch, 2013), this paper evaluates how the Seed Standards clash with the socioecology of local ecological restoration projects. Socioecology deals with the dynamic character of the interactions between society and nature (Olmos-Martínez & Ortega-Rubio, 2020). Applying a socioecological lens enables an interdisciplinary discovery

ecological restoration seeks to preserve a wide genetic variety (Pedrini et al., 2020). However, despite their differences, their overriding similarities do warrant a comparison. Both types of standards deal with the common category of seeds where there is often overlap between domesticated agricultural seed and wild native seed. Both aim to regulate the production of seeds in a supply and demand market setting, both have been overwhelmingly produced in the West, and both are imposed (or envisioned to be imposed) across the globe in various local contexts (Cross et al., 2020; Wattnem, 2016).

of the highly interconnected and co-constructed social and ecological realities (Kates, 2001). Throughout the literature on native seed supply, numerous scholars have highlighted the importance of promoting local and traditional knowledge throughout policies and project implementation (Schmidt et al., 2018; Teixidor-Toneu et al., 2023; Urzedo et al., 2021; Wattnem, 2016). This paper is guided by such literature, and refers to local knowledge as more place-based, and traditional knowledge as more intergenerational (Gann et al., 2019). However, these definitions are rather fluid and interrelated.

I present a case study of a unique restoration project to develop a qualitative discussion around the limitations of native seed standardisation. Auroville, an experimental township in South India founded in 1968, was established to promote human unity (Clarence-Smith & Monticelli, 2022). A major focus has been the restoration of the region's original Tropical Dry Evergreen Forest (TDEF), a rare and fragmented ecosystem once widespread in coastal Tamil Nadu. Through seed collection from remnant temple groves, residents developed a unique, community-based seed system to support reforestation (Blanchflower, 2005). I choose the term 'seed system' to describe Auroville's seed supply chain as it is more accurate and affords greater breadth for analysis. This paper explores how Auroville's seed system, shaped by local knowledge, socioecological nuances, and collaborative networks has been successful while it does not align with the Seed Standards, highlighting the need for a re-evaluation of the framework and priorities set in the Seed Standards.

This thesis is guided by the research question: *How are international native seed standards appropriate in distinct local contexts like Auroville?*

In the following background section I introduce the case study, Auroville's restoration project, with a focus on the development of its seed system through time. Next, I describe the landscape of native seed standards before introducing the Society for Ecological Restoration's Seed Standards. Although there is limited literature evaluating the Seed Standards themselves, I review papers which evaluate the ER Standards to further justify this research. To set the stage for this study, I question the socioecological paradigm that the Seed Standards are foregrounding. Next, I explain the methods used to construct and analyse the case study, which include employing the Seed Standards as a framework for analysis. In the results chapter, Section 1 compares and contrasts the principles and guidelines of the Seed Standard with the practices and priorities of the Auroville seed system. Section 2 of my results dives deeper into the knowledge systems of the Auroville seed system, and how these challenge the paradigm of the Seed Standards. In the discussion, I explain the relevance of the results, and connect these with further literature before presenting concluding remarks.

Background

Auroville Case study

Auroville is a unique international township that was founded on a desertified plateau on the east coast of Tamil Nadu in South India in 1968. Auroville was established by Mirra Alfassa, spiritual collaborator to Indian philosopher and guru, Sri Aurobindo, whose work on spiritual research on the evolution of consciousness inspired the experimental township as a project to realise human unity. A unique governance and social structure has been developed in Auroville, where residents live as voluntary workers and have their basic needs met in return. There is no private property in Auroville, all lands and assets are held for "humanity as a whole" by the Auroville Foundation and stewarded by residents. The Auroville Foundation, responsible for decision-making in Auroville, consists of three bodies: the Governing Board and International Advisory Council (both government-appointed), and the Resident Assembly, which includes all Auroville residents over the age of 18 (Clarence-Smith & Monticelli, 2022). Today, around 3000 people from more than 60 nationalities, nearly half of which are Indians, currently live and work in Auroville (Clarence-Smith & Monticelli, 2022). Auroville now owns a patchwork of around 3000 acres of land interspersed with privately owned agricultural land and villages. From a sparse landscape, today there is more than 1300 acres of forest in Auroville, a testament to Auroville's commitment to soil conservation, water conservation and reforestation. Hundreds of native flora species have been reintroduced in the area, many of which are regenerating across and beyond the Auroville plateau, attracting a rich diversity of fauna (Blanchflower, 2005).

Four hundred years ago a Tropical Dry Evergreen Forest (TDEF) stretched across what is now the Auroville area. Local lore tells stories of thick jungles where tigers and elephants roamed. Unfortunately, over the course of India's colonial and post-colonial history, agricultural and urban expansion destroyed virtually all the forests of the Tamil Nadu plains, including the Auroville area. The most endangered ecosystem in India, only 0.2% of the original TDEF ecosystem remains and can qualify as pristine, yet highly fragmented sites (Blanchflower, 2005; Blanchflower, 2018). These small patches of remaining TDEF are found in and around sacred temple sites (temple groves). The level of disturbance and fragmentation of these temple groves is very high, but they still hold valuable genetic resources and represent the most appropriate local reference ecosystem (Baldwin, 2022). The temple groves and TDEF ecosystem was relatively unknown and understudied when Auroville was inaugurated on a denuded plateau (see figure 1). As restoration projects took root over the years, restoration practitioners in Auroville contributed greatly to the study and conservation of the TDEF through research, education, restoration projects, and advocacy (Blanchflower, 2005).

Figure 1

Auroville Area in the Late 1960's



Note. Photo credit to Auroville Archives

Auroville's Seed System Through Time

In the early 1970's, some of the first residents in Auroville started collecting seeds from the surrounding areas to grow trees. They collected seeds from nearby temple groves and reserve forests to plant whatever would grow in the hot and unforgiving climate (Blanchflower, 2005). Over the years Auroville's seed system progressively grew, in tandem with major water and soil conservation projects. Larger nurseries were set-up in Auroville and thousands of trees were grown and planted across the Auroville plateau. Finally, in the 1990's, a large drive to systematically survey all the temple groves was undertaken by Auroville foresters with funding and support from various local, national and international organisations (Blanchflower, 2005). Through this exercise, the species composition and structure of the TDEF temple groves as a reference ecosystem became clear. Thousands of seeds were collected from these temple groves and propagated in tree nurseries throughout Auroville

(Blanchflower, 2005). The Auroville seed system thus emerged from humble beginnings, and has been growing organically since its inception.

Fifty years after its foundation, Auroville's reforestation efforts have been hailed as one of the longest on-going reforestation projects in the world, receiving international acclaim for transforming a desertified plateau into a thriving TDEF ecosystem (Clarence-Smith & Monticelli, 2022; De Sousa E Castro, 2020; Kapoor, 2006; Kothari, 2022; Nagy & Szabó, 2019; Nagy, 2018). The landscape is essentially unrecognisable today (see Figure 2). More than 100 species of birds, 200 species of butterflies, and many mammals and reptiles have returned to the previously denuded landscape (Blanchflower, 2005). Auroville's forests are a living seed bank for the TDEF ecosystem, and many experts have speculated that they contain the richest biodiversity of TDEF species in India (P. Blanchflower, personal communication, April 17, 2022; R. Walker, personal communication, May 2, 2022).

Figure 2

Auroville Area in 2022



Note. Photo credit to Auroville Forest Group

Auroville's forests are made up of a patchy network of about forty different forest areas, each managed by a respective steward/stewards who together constitute the Auroville Forest Group (FG). The FG's primary goals include planting and maintaining Auroville's forested areas, restoring and upholding biodiversity, conserving soil and water, and taking a lead in environmental education and innovation (*Auroville Forest Group*, n.d.). Through fundraising efforts and membership contributions, the FG pays for tree planting throughout Auroville's forests. Funds are distributed to nurseries and foresters to cover the cost of supplying seedlings and basic tree planting expenses (*Auroville Forest Group*, n.d.). This unique informal seed system has enabled effective forest management, nursery functioning and tree planting throughout Auroville.

Up until 2021, the organisational system described above was in place. However, since 2021, an unprecedented governance crisis has ensued between the Resident Assembly and the Governing Board. This struggle for decision making power in Auroville has led to the Governing Board rescinding the FG's legitimate status, and cutting forester's stipends (Auroville Media Liaison, 2025; Kothari, 2022). In pursuit of rapid infrastructure development, the Governing Board has cut 20,000 trees without Environmental Assessment Impacts, is obstructing tree planting initiatives and arbitrarily bulldozing sections of FG managed forests (Auroville Media Liaison, 2025; Bana, 2022). Despite its status being rescinded the Auroville FG still continues its work over the past four years, using mutual aid and fundraisers to cover expenses and manage Auroville forests (Auroville Media Liaison, 2025). In it's 50 years, Auroville's seed system has shown resilience over time and in the face of this recent crisis, which is a clear indication of its socioecological sustainability (Olmos-Martínez & Ortega-Rubio, 2020) This research aims to shine a light on the important work and structure of Auroville's FG and resilient seed system, as well as discuss them in reference to the Seed Standards.

Auroville's plant nurseries and the people involved in them represent the focal points of Auroville's seed systems: nurseries are the hubs where the collection, propagation, and distribution of plant material occur altogether. At present, between five to ten nurseries of various sizes operate within Auroville (*Auroville.org*, n.d.). Some are small nurseries which supply only one specific restoration site with seedlings. Others are medium-sized, while the largest, the Auroville Botanical Gardens (AVBG) nursery, supplies upto 50,000 seedlings a year for various projects inside and outside of Auroville (Blanchflower, 2018).

Figure 3

The Auroville Botanical Gardens Nursery



Note. Photo credit to author

SER Seed Standards

The Landscape of Native Seed Standards

Understanding national seed policy landscapes helps contextualise the emergence of the Seed Standards. Only a few countries have formal protocols for native seed production and trade (Nyoka et al., 2014). For instance, the U.S. Bureau of Land Management launched the Seeds of Success program in 2001 to standardise native seed collection and conservation. This led to the 2015 U.S. National Seed Strategy, which promotes genetically appropriate native seed use in restoration (Oldfield, 2018). However, national policies often face challenges. In Brazil, informal seed networks operate outside regulation due to burdensome documentation, a lack of seed labs, and limited quality testing guidelines (De Urzedo et al., 2019). In the Philippines, Gregorio et al. (2016) highlight poor policy support mechanisms, including delayed funding, weak seedling quality controls, and inadequate monitoring of nursery supply chains.

Similarly, at the international level, few standards exist for native seed governance. The Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development's (OECD) "Scheme for the Certification of Forest Reproductive Material Moving in International Trade" is applied by 30 countries but is primarily tailored to commercial forestry and agroforestry (OECD, 2024). It covers seed source documentation, genetic diversity, and handling protocols but is limited to 402 species, offering little relevance to restoration practitioners working with many more species across diverse ecosystems. In Europe, there is no unified policy to support native seed markets (Abbandonato et al., 2017)². In the absence of relevant national and international native seed standards (Nyoka et al., 2014; Pedrini et al., 2020), and due to the SER's leading position in the field of ecological restoration, the Seed Standards become an important

² The European Native Seed Producers Association (ENSPA), founded in 2020, promotes access to high-quality native seeds across the continent. ENSPA's 14 member organisation uses the SER Seed Standards as a guide, with the document's lead author serving on its advisory board (*European Native Seed Producers Association*, n.d.).

document.

The SER's Seed Standards

The Society for Ecological Restoration's Seed Standards were published in 2020 to enhance the native seed supply chain internationally (Pedrini et al., 2020). The Seed Standards include four overarching principles with accompanying guidelines to optimise the seed supply chain from start to finish, from native seed sourcing to seed enhancement (see figure 4). The four principles are: 1) Seed Origin, Collection, and Cultivation, 2) Seed Processing and Storage, 3) Seed Quality, 4) Seed Enhancement: dormancy breaking, priming, and seed coating. Several specific guidelines are provided under these four principles, such as collecting no more than 10% of seed from wild annual populations per season (Pedrini et al., 2020). The Seed Standards also provide labels that are applicable to point-of-sale release of native seed, and pro-formas that can be used for labeling of native seed batches prior to sale.

Figure 4



The Interaction Between Restorative Activities and Key Steps in the Native Seed Supply Chain

Note. From Cross et al. (2020).

The Seed Standards were developed to facilitate the urgent development of robust,

effective, and ethical seed supply chains during this era of high global demand for restoration projects (Pedrini et al., 2020). The guidelines provide a synthesis of scientific information to ensure the appropriate origin and diversity of native seeds. Every seed counts, and every seed should be delivered to the right location at the right time. The motivation behind the development of the standards is to move towards a native seed market which can match the confidence and reliability of agricultural and forestry seed markets, "The underpinning principle for the standards is to provide buyers, end users and funding bodies with a level of confidence and reliability in the sourcing of quality native seeds similar to that enjoyed for crop and forestry species" (Pedrini et al., 2020). These are ambitious goals with large effects on the global native seed landscape, and as such deserve an extensive evaluation. Unfortunately, there appears to be no literature which critically evaluates the Seed Standards.

Critiquing the Ecological Restoration Standards

There is, however, literature which critically discusses the broader ER Standards (Gann et al., 2019), which is useful for this research because the Seed Standards are built on the foundation of the ER Standards. Higgs et al. (2018) point out that cultural practices should be given more attention in the ER Standards as they play an important role in ensuring restoration success. Higgs et al. (2018) also claim that the SER one-size-fits-all approach does not meet the needs of greater flexibility for diverse ecosystems and cultures.

Voicescu et al. (2022) interviewed Canadian restoration practitioners to explore their reasons for applying or not applying the ER Standards. According to their study, the main criticism of the ER Standards are its limited accessibility: the document has a global-north focus that is not sensitive to different cultural and development priorities of global-south countries. There is also an expertise bias: the document is geared towards people who already have professional background knowledge, excluding volunteers, students, community groups, etc. The study reports that practitioners feel that the structure of the document is overly

complex, lengthy, broad, and presents terminological contradictions with other existing documents on restoration. Some practitioners that work in heavily transformed and degraded ecosystems (open cast mines, etc) are discouraged that their work will simply never be able to meet the highest restoration continuum implied in the standards. Practitioners report that the document is not suitable for on-the-ground-work as it is overly focused on broad principles and that it does not add anything new to the work practitioners are already doing. On the other hand, some participants value the clear structure, consistent terminology, and their familiarity with and trust in the SER's work (Voicescu et al., 2022). The results of this study suggest that the Society for Ecological Restoration has a large task ahead in order to improve the accessibility, suitability and relevance of the ER Standards. This study shows the importance of analysing practitioners' perspectives to critically evaluate ecological standards.

Important Questions About the Seed Standards

There are large global implications of developing international native seed standards. The authors of the Seed Standards state that

The principles and standards outlined in this document provide the foundation for the next logical step toward developing certification of native seed suppliers and native seed testing laboratories. Such certification approaches may be considered in future editions of these Standards. (Pedrini et al., 2020)

The Seed Standards serve as a foundational document upon which the global native seed industry could pivot towards the certification of native seed suppliers, transforming entire markets, industries, finance streams, and practices. This would have large implications for local ecologies, communities and restoration practitioners, qualifying the Seed Standards for extensive critique. The following pertinent questions must therefore be asked: Do the standards and certifications fit diverse ecologies, cultures, socio-economic, and political realities? Is the marketisation of nature through native seed certification schemes a desirable outcome? Is the industrialisation and technological enhancement of seed systems a desirable outcome? How will the equal global access to understanding, implementing and benefiting from the standards and certification be guaranteed? These questions need to be studied first, if certification approaches will be considered in future editions of these standards.

The authors of the Seed Standards state that the standards can be adjusted according to local conditions (Pedrini et al., 2020). However, no studies appear to have been conducted to verify how and whether it is possible to adapt and apply the Seed Standards across new or existing diverse seed systems. This is where this research seeks to fill the gap by studying whether the Seed Standards align with Auroville's seed system, while reflecting on the global significance and local relevance of standardisation processes.

Methodology

Case study

In order to facilitate an in-depth and nuanced discussion of the Seed Standards, I chose Auroville as a qualitative case study. This case study was chosen specifically because it is a successful long-standing restoration project (De Sousa E Castro, 2020; Kapoor, 2006; Nagy & Szabó, 2019) with over 50 years of knowledge accumulation holding valuable and time-tested insights, and because of my field-based expertise of the Auroville seed system. I grew up in Auroville and spent several years working in various ecological restoration projects in Auroville. I co-managed a native tree nursery for two years, gaining a deep understanding of Auroville's seed system. I had frequent exchanges of information with all the major tree nurseries in Auroville, and this has informed the direction of this thesis. I chose to use this case study because I am uniquely positioned to provide a thick description of it (Geertz, 2008). I rely on my past field observations to enrich my analysis. This case study enables a deep understanding of the practices and perspectives of local restoration practitioners, which are generally informed by their unique contexts. When perspectives and contexts cannot be isolated from one another, conducting a case study is highly appropriate (Baxter & Jack, 2015).

The unit of analysis for this case study is the present-day Auroville seed system, which operates throughout Auroville's community-based restoration projects in South India. All the individuals, tree nurseries, and organisations that are involved with native seed research, collection, propagation, distribution, and planting qualify as part of the Auroville seed system.

I used Auroville's seed system as an instrumental case study (Stake, 1995) which provides insight into the appropriateness and relevance of the Seed Standards. The case study is examined in depth, but its main function is to facilitate a critical analysis of the Seed Standards. It is important to note that the Auroville case study is not a typical case, and the results of this study are not directly transferable to other case studies.

The Auroville seed system does not follow the Seed Standards. This presents a potential design bias: common practice might suggest that in order to evaluate the effectiveness of an intervention, a case study where the intervention is already being applied should be used. However, this study's approach of predetermining an intervention is equally valid and used across conservation research (Van Heist et al., 2015; Piccolo et al., 2023). By predetermining the Seed Standards' intervention, the rich anomalous details of the case study are preserved, allowing a thorough analysis of the intervention in question.

Figure 5

Cleaning Seeds



Note. The Author cleaning a batch of native seeds during his work at the Ridge-Top nursery in Auroville. Photo credit to author

Interviews

I conducted four interviews as the primary source of data for this case study. I used purposive key informant sampling to select the interview participants: due to my personal involvement in Auroville's seed systems, I was able to confidently choose the interviewees for this research who would provide me with the most detailed account of the Auroville seed system. My criteria for inclusion was that interviewees had to 1) have a deep level of commitment to and expertise about Auroville's seed system, 2) be representative of Auroville's seed system stages (seed collection, nursery propagation, seedling distribution and planting) and scales (Large, medium, and small scale operations within the seed system), and 3) be representative of diverse race, gender, and age. I interviewed four restoration practitioners in Auroville: a seed collection and seed networking expert (Interviewee 1), the director of a large scale nursery and restoration organisation (Interviewee 2), a long-time reforestation site steward who runs a medium scale nursery (Interviewee 3), and a long-time reforestation site steward who used to run a small scale nursery (Interviewee 4). Interviewee data is confidential and their identities have been kept anonymous.

Addressing Participant Bias of Case Study

In the study conducted by Voicescu et al. (2022), participants had relatively good knowledge about the ER Standards already, which allowed the researchers to conduct certain quantitative analysis about why the participants chose or chose not to use the ER Standards. On the contrary, for this research paper none of my interviewees were familiar with the Seed Standards specifically. This may seem like an inappropriate sample that compromises the validity of my research (Morse et al., 2002). I compensated for this potential weakness by describing the main objectives and guidelines of the Seed Standards to the interviewees before conducting the interviews. To further ensure rigor, I also chose not to make the Seed Standards the main focus of the interviews. Instead, I asked questions which enabled me to understand the context of the Auroville seed system in depth, including its detailed practices, such as collection and propagation methods. When I asked interviewees how they felt about specific guidelines of the Seed Standards, I made sure to explain these clearly.

Thematic Analysis

I performed an inductive thematic analysis (Castleberry & Nolen, 2018) of the interview data. Interview recordings were transcribed into text with AI software. I verified these transcriptions to ensure accuracy and precision as well as to familiarise myself with the data. I coded the interview data and three main themes emerged out of this process: practices, priorities and knowledge systems. When an interviewee explained their process of seed collection, this was coded as seed collection practices which I later placed under the theme 'practices'. When an interviewee attributed importance to being part of a network of seed

collectors, I coded this as network priorities which I later placed under the theme 'priorities'. Lastly, when interviewees spoke about how they learned, how they thought about their work, and the values and principles that guided their practices, I coded these respectively and placed them under the theme 'knowledge systems'. Some codes were difficult to place: when an interviewee spoke about the governance crisis in Auroville impacting their work I placed this under the theme knowledge systems because it is related to the way they think about and ascribe value to governance.

I analyse the themes 'practices' and 'priorities' in Section 1 using the Seed Standards (Pedrini et al., 2020) as a framework. In section 2, I analyse the theme 'knowledge systems' in reference to literature around local and traditional knowledge of seed systems (Wattnem, 2016; Urzedo et al., 2021; Schmidt et al., 2018).

Frameworks for Analysis

In Section 1, the Seed Standards (Pedrini et al., 2020) are presented as a framework to compare and contrast its guidelines with the practices and priorities of the Auroville case study. This framework enables a clear contrast between key differences in practice and priority between the Auroville seed system and the Seed Standards. The Seed Standards framework is made up of four principles which are composed of twenty guidance statements. I advise the reader to refer to the open-access Seed Standards document (Pedrini et al., 2020) when reading this section of the analysis. Throughout this section I rely on a socioecological lens (Olmos-Martínez & Ortega-Rubio, 2020) to compare and contrast the Seed Standards with the Auroville seed system practices and priorities.

Throughout my research, I noticed that the Seed Standards framework was not equipped to analyse the theme of knowledge systems in Auroville's case study. In section 2, I am attempting to demonstrate the divergent knowledge systems between the Auroville seed system and the Seed Standards. Throughout this analysis, I investigate the epistemic inclusivity of the Seed Standards. The literature on local and traditional knowledge around native seed systems (Teixidor-Toneu et al., 2023; Wattnem, 2016) guides the analysis of this section.

Analysis

Section 1 - Evaluating the Seed Standards Against Practices and Priorities in Auroville *Principle 1: Seed Origin, Collection, and Cultivation*

The Seed Standards insist on using only native species for ecological restoration. There are diverse practices regarding species nativity in Auroville. Some practitioners insist that only native TDEF species should be planted. However, most practitioners agree that while the focus should be on native species, non-native species provide multiple benefits to the ecological landscape such as nitrogen fixing, providing a pioneer canopy, and income generation from intermixed timber trees to sustain restoration activities. Several non-native plants are grown in nurseries throughout Auroville and play a vital role in supporting ecological restoration. In fact, the success of Auroville's reforestation efforts is largely attributed to a non-native 'invasive' species, the Acacia auriculiformis, which played a crucial role as a pioneer species during the early phases of restoration. The Acacia was able to thrive in the highly degraded soil and harsh climate of the Auroville plateau, improving soil conditions through nitrogen-fixing and leaf litter to the point where native climax trees could finally be planted under the conducive shade of the Acacia's evergreen canopy. As the native trees grew tall underneath the Acacia, its successional niche was completed. The Acacia has now stopped regenerating in Auroville's older forests. The Seed Standards fail to acknowledge that non-native seeds represent powerful opportunities for ecological restoration, and this foregrounds a narrow and inflexible approach to unique socioecological contexts of diverse ecological restoration projects.

The Seed Standards recommend documenting the source of each seed batch for point

of sales information. Interviewee's informed me that during the 1980's and 1990's the main nursery in Auroville at the time documented seed sources and tagged germination beds and seedlings in the nursery with their respective seed source information. In this way, they were able to observe differences in germination patterns between various seed sources. However, documentation requires considerable resources and small scale nurseries in Auroville struggle to implement it. The Seed Standards overlook the difficulty of implementation, and do not offer simpler alternatives. That being said, interviewees explained that there is a drive to improve documentation practices per seed batch throughout the propagation, distribution, and planting stages at the AVBG nursery in Auroville. The Seed Standards, when referred to as simply a guideline, may offer a positive reminder for seed system practitioners to consider more detailed and transparent practices.

It should be noted that documenting seed sources for point of sales/distribution information was not a priority for interviewee's that work in the nurseries of Auroville's seed system. Instead, practitioners were more concerned about documenting the species diversity of the precarious TDEF temple groves. The AVBG team published a website (https://auroville-tdef.info/) documenting the presence of TDEF species in each temple grove, their characteristics, their annual flowering and seeding patterns, etc. This resource helps seed collectors identify where and when they might find seeds of desired species. There is a clear divergence between documentation practices in Auroville and those prioritised in the Seed Standards. By imposing a standardised priority to document seed source for the purpose of sales, other context-specific documentation practices may be perceived as less important, stifling creative solutions designed to meet local needs. In a regular market context where there is a supplier and a buyer, providing point of sales information about seed source is a reasonable standard. However, Auroville's informal seed system replaces supplier/buyer relations with a more holistic model where suppliers distribute fully subsidised seedlings

within a tightly-knit community of restoration practitioners, rendering the market-based paradigm of the Seed Standards less relevant to Auroville's seed system.

Seed Collection from Natural Populations. The Seed Standards provide different guidelines for seed that is sourced from natural populations, and seed that is sourced through managed seed production (see next subheading). In natural populations, the Seed Standards recommend to collect seed from at least 50 individuals per species. This is impossible for many of the rare TDEF plants which constitute the Auroville seed system. As much as possible, Auroville's seed collectors have maintained genetic diversity by collecting from as many individual plants as possible. Some species like *Albizia amara* are abundant across many temple groves, so their genetic diversity is easy to maintain during seed collection. On the other hand, species like *Dimorphocalyx glabellus* are extremely rare and only a few specimens were found in very few temple groves. Considering the rarity of such species, seed collectors cannot collect from 50 individual species as recommended in the Seed Standards. One interviewee explained,

We try to be as genetically correct as possible, but on the other side, we try to be pragmatic and realise we're dealing with sort of devastated ecosystems. So we sort of take what we can get whenever we can get it. (Interviewee 2)

The Seed Standards define a high benchmark for native seed collection, but they fall short in supporting the practical methods required in devastated or highly degraded ecosystems.

The Seed Standards recommend establishing seed transfer zones. In Auroville, the majority of native seeds are collected from within the TDEF zone: the Coromandel coastline of South India. This represents a relatively large seed transfer zone with distinct climatic and geological features. This practice is best described in the ER Standards as admixture

provenancing, which is suitable for highly disturbed ecosystems (Gann et al., 2019). However, some seed collectors in Auroville have vast native seed exchange networks that extend beyond the TDEF seed transfer zone and throughout South India and its various forest ecologies. One seed collector explains,

No, our seed exchange is not restricted to the TDEF zone. If people want the seeds and I have them, I'll give them. Because TDEF plants are found in some deciduous forests. Some species are found all the way till Central India. (Interviewee 1)

Interviewees pointed out that since the genetic diversity of many local plant species in India has been diminished due to fragmentation and habitat degradation, introducing genetic material from distinct seed transfer zones might reduce the risk of inbreeding depression of some genetically degraded local species. This topic requires further research. It can be concluded, however, that practices in Auroville do not align with a strict delineation of seed transfer zones as recommended by the Seed Standards. Auroville's seed system is flexible, adaptive, and expansive when it comes to seed transfer zones, while the Seed Standards rigidly predetermine strict seed transfer zones. This represents another failure to adapt to unique socioecological contexts.

The Seed Standards recommend a collection ceiling of 10% for wild annual species. Interviewed seed collectors explained that there are a number of factors which determine how much seed they collect per individual in the wild. In very disturbed groves, there is little chance for seeds to germinate and survive. In such cases, seed collectors explain that collecting the majority of the seeds will ensure their survival and lead to greater restoration impact when propagated in the nursery and planted in protected areas. There are costs involved in travelling to far away groves for seed collection. Therefore, depending on the amount of required seed, seed collectors sometimes collect up to half of the available seeds during the time that they are on site. In general, seed collectors operate with care and attention and adjust their collection methods according to species and site specific conditions. Interviewees reported that the Seed Standard's collection ceiling represents an arbitrary form of control which will only make collection processes even more tedious while missing unique ecological and socioecological nuances.

Managed seed production. The Seed Standards provide specific instructions to maintain genetic diversity in Seed Production Areas (SPAs), which are defined as managed wildstands and cultivated fields of native species. In Auroville, several nurseries collect native seed from the 1300 acres of locally reforested sites in Auroville, which could be categorised as cultivated fields of native species. But since these reforested areas are now more than 50 years old, they might also be categorised as wild stands. The Seed Standards do not provide enough clarity on how such areas should be categorised.

The Seed Standards indicate that measures need to be taken to avoid hybridisation of wild species with SPA species, and to avoid interspecific hybridisation amongst SPA species. If we treat reforested sites in Auroville as SPA areas, undertaking these measures is impossible due to the scale and extent of Auroville's restored forests. There is no way to isolate the forests from external pollinators, and there is no way to restrict inbreeding between species in the forest.

The Seed Standards indicate that a maximum of five generations should be collected from SPA's, in order to limit the risk of hybridisation and genetic drift. Some nurseries collect significant amounts of native seed from reforested areas. It is likely that in some cases the number of collections from SPA's surpasses five generations. Monitoring the number of times that seed was collected from specific plants presents difficulties within but also between nurseries since sometimes multiple nurseries collect seed from the same SPA. To resolve such monitoring difficulties, one interviewee suggested the idea of an "e-seed" web-based system similar to the existing e-butterfly (https://www.e-butterfly.org/), which would enable shared documentation of seed collection between different nurseries. Seed collectors could geo-locate the plant they are collecting seeds from and add additional attribute data such as species name, collection date, amount of seed collected, etc. This data could be shared and accessed across the entire seed system to keep track of how many times seed from SPA plants has been collected and thus limit the amount of collections/generations produced to under five. This system would also help to increase knowledge about diverse seed sources and coordinate collection times, leading to improved genetic diversity of collected seeds and resilience of the seed system. Technology can help relieve some of the resource intensive demands of the Seed Standards. Interviewees were proactive about improving seed practices in context specific ways, while borrowing inspiration from some of the recommendations made in the Seed Standards. Some specific recommendations of the Seed Standards can therefore be adapted to unique socioecological contexts.

Principle 2: Seed Processing and Storage

The Seed Standard guidelines on processing and storage are less applicable to nurseries in Auroville, as most of the seeds collected are neither processed nor stored but instead sown directly into germination beds, trays, or seedling bags. This is largely due to the fact that many of the structural TDEF species produce recalcitrant seeds (Blanchflower, 2005), which are seeds that are sensitive to desiccation and low temperatures, and thus cannot be stored for more than a few months without losing viability or rotting, due to their high moisture and oil content (Subbiah et al., 2019). The Seed Standards clearly focus on the processing and storage of orthodox seeds, which account for roughly 80% of flowering plant species and are predominant in temperate regions (Subbiah et al., 2019). Although orthodox seeds are also present in tropical ecosystems, the recalcitrant seed trait is more commonly

associated with tropical species. As such, the Seed Standards appear to be more aligned with temperate contexts, and would benefit from addressing recalcitrance in greater depth to increase their relevance to tropical regions.

Principle 3: Seed Quality: Representative sampling, purity, viability, germinability, and seed weight tests

The Seed Standards provide an exhaustive protocol to ensure seed quality and facilitate planning for the quantity of seed needed. The guidelines suggest sampling seeds and testing each sample for purity, viability, germinability and seed weight with procedures and tools ranging from simple cut tests to specialised x-ray machinery. Such detailed protocols are mainly relevant for the purpose of sales of seeds from grasses and forbs which are directly sown into the ground. In the Auroville seed system context, where the focus is on trees and shrubs, such procedures have only been developed to the extent where they are locally relevant and beneficial.

In the early days of Auroville's seed system, simple germinability tests were carried out and seed weight was recorded. Germination knowledge was gained through accessible methods of trial and error and long term observation, without the use of x-ray machines or tetrazolium tests. Today, rather than focussing on increasing technical germination procedures as prioritised in the Seed Standards, practitioners in Auroville have prioritised local knowledge sharing: the AVBG has collaborated with India's Ecological Restoration Alliance (ERA) to create a publicly accessible database that shares knowledge about the germination processes for over 1200 local plant species (<u>https://era-india.org/seed-germination/</u>). Seeds are ranked with low, medium or high germinability. This helps collectors determine how many seeds they should collect to fulfill their desired quota of seedlings. Auroville's informal seed system prioritises practices that are pragmatic and locally relevant, while the Seed Standards set predetermined and resource-intensive priorities that do not fit diverse socioecological contexts.

Other related quality protocols involving representative sampling, purity, and viability tests are not systematically carried out in Auroville because these are not relevant to practitioners. Viability tests are carried out on the spot: if seeds appear underdeveloped, if they appear damaged by insects, or if they float in water then they are most likely not viable and discarded. The Seed Standards' highly technical procedures are replaced by practical steps in Auroville.

Principle 4: Seed Enhancement: Dormancy Breaking, Priming, and Seed Coating

The Seed Standards recommend following a rigorous process to determine and treat dormancy of seeds, as well as documenting details about seed enhancement used for each batch of seeds. Several simple techniques of dormancy breaking have been experimented with and used in Auroville's seed system, such as scarification and flash boiling. For many species, seed priming is done by soaking seeds in a mixture of cow dung and water for a specific amount of time which varies per species. This is traditional knowledge that has been used to germinate seeds in Indian agriculture since centuries. Seed workers in Auroville have studied and applied this method successfully across many native seed varieties in Auroville. This practice deviates significantly from the Seed Standards' recommendations. The Seed Standards do not afford any mention or value to utilising local, traditional, or indigenous applied knowledge for seed enhancement. Although the ER Standards do encourage the use of traditional and local ecological knowledge for ecological restoration (Gann et al., 2019), these practices are excluded when it comes to the Seed Standards.

Section 2 - Evaluating the Seed Standards Against Knowledge Systems in Auroville

This section analyses the knowledge systems of Auroville's seed system while contrasting it to the Seed Standards. This section provides greater context and depth to the results of Section 1, by analysing the different knowledge systems which play a role in shaping both the practices and priorities of Auroville's seed system. This section is guided by literature on local and traditional knowledge (Teixidor-Toneu et al., 2023; Wattnem, 2016)

All interviewees said that they relied on 'trial and error', 'common sense', and 'talking to people' to gain knowledge about seed system best practices. Some interviewees also noted that an intuitive type of knowledge slowly builds during their practice. For example, when attempting to germinate a new tree species, they can estimate what might be the best priming method according to their feeling of the seed, its hardness, size, and shape, and based on experiences of what worked well for other similar seeds. One interviewee explains:

Common sense is quite good with seeds, I think. You know, it's not rocket science, apart from the ones that really you can't work out how to germinate them. So soaking, cow dung, all of those things. And I suppose, yeah, it's common sense, trial and error, and talking to people. (Interviewee 2)

The danger of standardisation is that local ways of knowing like those described above are deemed inferior and/or insufficient (Wattnem, 2016).

Another interviewee explains how she learnt about unique nursery practices by growing up amongst a community of reforestation practitioners:

I knew the process of planting the seed in germination trays and filling the plastic seedling bags, how to mix the compost with topsoil, and how to screen the compost to make it fine so it fits in the bags. All of those things which I observed growing up, I kind of knew. I had grown up watching them do it.. So I kind of had a natural understanding of the sequence of what one does in the year, according to the seasons. (Interviewee 4)

The interviewee essentially gained seed system knowledge through intergenerational exchange and place based experience. These are central tenets of local knowledge systems (Teixidor-Toneu et al., 2023), which are excluded in the Seed Standards. This largely reduces their epistemic inclusivity.

Auroville has a vast network of seed and knowledge exchange between various nurseries and restoration projects both within and outside of Auroville. This is a major method of knowledge accumulation and sharing. An interviewee explains that this is not always the case in India, "if you go to any business or nurseries, they're not very happy to share their knowledge" (Interviewee 1). They also explain that regular citizens also share information with seed collectors in Auroville when they observe seed available on trees of interest:

I've got so many friends telling me that, oh, this is seeding there. This is seeding here, you can go collect them. Even when people just randomly go cycling, they see the seed and they text me, send me pictures. This gives me more data to work with. (Interviewee 1)

Practitioners in Auroville use their wide personal networks to gather information about the seeds around them. Local knowledge systems enable dynamic and open networks that combine short and long distance exchange of seed and knowledge (Teixidor-Toneu et al., 2023). Both seeds and the essential knowledge associated with them, such as germination techniques, are conserved in this way (Teixidor-Toneu et al., 2023). Auroville's extensive and open knowledge and seed network, enabled by its local knowledge system, is central to its success and provides social benefits to the community such as feelings of purpose and

togetherness. Unfortunately the Seed Standards do not offer support to seed and knowledge exchange networks.

Some practitioners in Auroville understand seeds in a creative, intuitive, and emotionally meaningful manner, which stands in tension with the technocratic logic of the Seed Standards. One of the interviewees explains,

We're trying to inspire people through beauty and the magic of nature. And I feel like it's a creative act. And so seeds are part of that creative act. And seeds have an amazing narrative that is fascinating and there's a joy to germinating things and propagating things. (Interviewee 2)

This sense of magic, joy, creativity and fascination subsides when I ask the interviewee about seed standardisation. He says that he has a slight aversion towards seed standardisation protocols which, to him, represent exaggerated regulations, overly technical procedures and unnecessary safety protocols which clash with his belief in the resilience of nature and the joy of propagating things. For example, he acknowledges concerns about propagating and planting non-native species but believes the world is already in constant flux, suggesting that the caution written into standards can quickly become excessive. The Seed Standards are unattractive to restoration practitioners in Auroville due to their perceived technocratic character, which mirrors the global struggle for seed sovereignty by farmers across the globe (Wattnem, 2016).

Auroville's seed system is grounded in collective values that highlight the need for stronger guiding principles in the Seed Standards. Interviewee's identified collective will, fraternity, and mutual support as important principles of Auroville's seed system. These principles have enabled a diversity of ecological restoration practices across Auroville which, although greatly threatened by the present governance crisis, continue to be highly relevant. In this sense, the Seed Standards' highly descriptive principles, such as 'Seed Origin, Collection, and Cultivation' hardly qualify as guiding principles for seed systems. While it may be difficult to capture Auroville's unique principles in a document that is meant to be internationally applicable, it is nevertheless important that such a document should encourage a set of strong principles to ensure community-led, collaborative, and diverse knowledge system principles for seed systems from unwarranted political interference.

Auroville's principles of collective will, fraternity and mutual support toward one another at the same time enabled opportunities for people to be autonomous and creative. Out of this supportive community base, individuals were able to practice autonomy in developing their unique practices of restoration in Auroville. Because there were no predetermined practices for ecological restoration, interviewees explained how a diversity of forest management practices evolved across the 40 sites managed by the Forest Group. In turn, this has created diverse ecosystems across the Auroville forests, and facilitated the long term sustainable management of these forests. Auroville's prioritisation of principles over prescribed practices has enabled successful and diverse ecosystem restoration, and this approach echoes the call by Higgs (2018) to prioritise the development of guiding principles rather than standards, as these are more culturally and ecologically inclusive.

Table 1

Comparing and Contrasting Practices, Priorities, and Knowledge Systems of Auroville's Seed

	Seed Standards	Auroville
Practices	Pre-determined Precise Generalised Rule-based Less accommodating	Community-led Context-dependent Flexible Pragmatic Diverse Individual agency Informed by political reality and community principles
Priorities	Seed quality Transparency of methods and results Enhanced seed supply Orthodox seeds	Conserving rare species Raising high quality seedlings Joy and care in work Sharing knowledge Network building Recalcitrant seeds
Knowledge systems	Empirical One size fits-all Technocratic	Diverse Local Trial and error Intuitive Collaborative Gained through networks Shaped by collective will, fraternity, mutual aid Autonomous

System and the SER's Seed Standards

Note. This table provides a brief summary of the analysis sections 1 & 2. Created by author

Discussion & Conclusion

The aim of this research is to evaluate the appropriateness of the Seed Standards (Pedrini et al., 2020), when considering unique restoration contexts. There is scarce literature about this topic even though the Seed Standards were written five years ago with an ambitious task: to be internationally applicable across diverse ecosystems. The results of this study

suggest that, considering the Auroville case study, the Seed Standards fall short in this task: They are not sensitive to socioecological nuances in practice, they prioritise the marketisation of nature, and they ignore diverse forms of knowledge. A few of the Seed Standards guidelines may productively be adapted and applied in local projects in context specific ways, however the results of the Auroville case study indicate that the majority of the guidelines are perceived to be overly technocratic. This study has contributed to filling the literature gap, while adding to a growing body of literature around native seed supply for ecological restoration.

The results of this study suggest that the Seed Standards fail to address the ecological nuances of the Auroville seed system. By imposing arbitrary seed collection ceilings, and applying minimum thresholds of individual species from which to collect seeds, the Seed Standards are not sensitive to the challenges of collecting seed from highly degraded ecosystems. This reflects similar criticism on standards by Higgs et al. (2018). The Seed Standards exclude alternative practices such as using certain seeds of non-native pioneer species for ecological restoration, even though such practices are studied and successful in Auroville and other parts of the world (Ewel & Putz, 2004).

Besides lacking ecological nuance, the Seed Standards also fail to provide a socioecologically sensitive framework. The guidelines presented in the document operate exclusively in a narrow eco-technical paradigm, excluding the highly interrelated social, political, and ecological elements of seed systems. The results of this study indicate that it is important to develop interdisciplinarity in standards. The Auroville case study exemplifies that social and political dimensions are responsible for a seed system's ultimate success and should be addressed. Urzedo et al. (2021) indicate that successful seed supply chains are those that are locally led and stimulated by long-term partnerships between local communities, NGO's, universities, and government agencies. Maintaining transparency and dialogue

between all stages of the seed supply chain, from collection to planting, is also important to ensure technical feedback loops and a sense of motivation and commitment towards the restoration project (Urzedo et al., 2021). These principles of local leadership and collaborative networks are reflected in the literature and in the Auroville seed system. Future editions of the Seed Standards should include principles in the interest of supporting locally-led, collaborative, and justice oriented seed systems.

The Seed Standards are oriented towards private industries that have high levels of access to resources. As demonstrated in this study, informal seed systems often lack access to resources, making the Seed Standards less applicable. If native seed systems become increasingly regulated and prone to certification (Cross et al., 2020), this unequal access to resources which represents an unequal power distribution will have consequences for the livelihoods of informal seed system practitioners. The power-laden landscape of ecological restoration has been studied, and principles have been developed to address the challenges it presents (Osborne et al., 2021). In this vein, the manifestation of power in the global native seed industry should be uniquely investigated.

The results of this study indicate that the Seed Standards prioritise the development of internationally regulated and tested end products, with high levels of technical and resource intensive procedures geared towards supplier and buyer market settings, prioritising status-quo economies. However, local projects do not always operate within such global market paradigms. As illustrated by the Auroville case study, informal seed systems have local priorities that diverge from the Seed Standards and include developing low resource-intensive practices, studying and applying local ecological knowledge, sharing gained knowledge, and promoting joy in restoration. Seeds are not collected simply to be sold to buyers, but are collected through collaboration and joy, to be propagated and shared throughout the community to increase social and restoration benefits and opportunities. The

different sets of priorities between informal seed systems and standardised seed systems clash with one another. If the Seed Standards aim to be internationally applicable and attractive to informal seed systems, future editions should represent a wider and more inclusive range of priorities.

The importance of informal seed systems in agriculture (Wattnem, 2016) is also relevant in ecological restoration. Informal seed systems are sources of traditional livelihood, community exchange, and they represent sovereignty of seeds. In ecological restoration informal seed systems are quite common because till now the industry has been relatively unregulated at a global scale (Cross et al., 2020). This study has shown how informality is a strength that enables contextualised socioecological practices, such as collecting more than the Seed Standard prescribed amount of seed due to the high levels of degradation around individual specimens, while meeting basic ecological restoration guidelines such as establishing a reference ecosystem. More importantly, informal seed systems are collaborative networks that share the knowledge and joy of working with seeds. Future research should document the characteristics and importance of diverse informal native seed systems to ensure that, at the least, the formalisation of informal seed systems through standardisation and certification schemes remains entirely voluntary for native seed systems, just as it should be for agricultural seed systems as well (Wattnem, 2016).

The results of this study suggest that the standardisation of native seed systems is not necessarily welcomed by local restoration practitioners. These results add to a growing body of literature critiquing the rapid global trend towards native seed standardisation, which leads to the commercialisation of native seed supply by large, often private, market players (Silva et al., 2016; Urzedo et al., 2021). Such trends risk marginalising community-based initiatives and limiting socioeconomic opportunities for indigenous and local communities. In Brazil and Australia, legal and technical frameworks for restoration ecology already act as barriers to the

participation of indigenous and local people (Urzedo et al., 2021). These are environmental justice issues which may become increasingly relevant in the future, seeing how the SER intends to develop certifications and support regulatory approaches that are based on the Seed Standards (Pedrini et al., 2020).

The findings of this study, which highlight how the Seed Standards disregard traditional and local knowledge, resonate with broader critiques of environmental science's epistemological frameworks. Turnhout (2024) argues that dominant environmental science paradigms often marginalise diverse knowledge systems, including Indigenous and local knowledges, thereby hindering transformative change. This oversight in the Seed Standards exemplifies how standardised scientific approaches can exclude the very knowledge systems that are crucial for effective ecological restoration. By not integrating the importance of local and traditional knowledge, the Seed Standards fail to address complex socioecological realities of seed systems. This emphasises the need for more inclusive frameworks that value and incorporate diverse epistemologies to foster equitable and effective environmental governance.

This study has its limitations. I interviewed a small subset of people that are highly involved in Auroville's seed system, and these may not be representative of the wide range of non-expert and other local stakeholder perspectives. My unique positionality as someone who grew up in Auroville and worked in its seed system has provided me with deep insight and a unique methodological advantage that has shaped the results of this study. This may be difficult to replicate for a researcher who does not have the same relationship with the subject matter. At the same time, this intimate and experiential knowledge of the Auroville seed system might have made it difficult to determine which information to present, and how to do so. Results that seem obvious or irrelevant to me might not be so for the reader. Finally, while my unique positionality affords deep insights into the subject matter, and is considered a legitimate and productive approach to qualitative research, it also invites criticism of bias and partiality. I have done my best to present the perspectives of the interviewees to their truest form, and I have critically evaluated each of my analyses to maintain accuracy and precision.

In conclusion, this study demonstrates that the Seed Standards, while developed with the intention of international applicability, fall short in addressing the socioecological complexity and knowledge systems of Auroville's seed system. The Seed Standards are geared towards the highly technical and resource intensive marketisation of native seeds, which clashes with the priorities of informal seed systems where collaborative networks share knowledge and joy about working with seeds. The Seed Standards' have a tendency to overlook the restoration challenges of highly degraded ecosystems, making them unattractive to seed system practitioners. These findings contribute to a growing critique of the global push toward standardisation in ecological restoration, particularly when such efforts overlook socioecological nuances and marginalise local knowledge systems. If future editions of the Seed Standards are to be relevant across diverse global contexts, they must embrace interdisciplinarity and include principles that support community-led, collaborative, and diverse knowledge system principles for seed systems.

References

- Abbandonato, H., Pedrini, S., Pritchard, H. W., De Vitis, M., & Bonomi, C. (2017). Native seed trade of herbaceous species for restoration: a European policy perspective with global implications. *Restoration Ecology*, 26(5), 820–826. https://doi.org/10.1111/rec.12641
- *Auroville Forest Group.* (n.d.). Retrieved June 2, 2025, from https://explorer.land/x/organization/aurovillefoundation

- Auroville Media Liaison. (2025, May 15). *Auroville Under Existential Threat*. Retrieved June 3, 2025, from https://auroville.media/crisis/
- Auroville.org. (n.d.). Retrieved May 11, 2025, from https://auroville.org/page/greening-a-barren-land
- Balachandran, N., Rajendiran, K., & Gastmans, W. (2018). Endemic plants of tropical dry evergreen forest, Southern India. *Biodiversity Research and Conservation*, 52(1), 11–23. https://doi.org/10.2478/biorc-2018-0015
- Baldwin, G. (2022). The Ecological Status of the Tropical Dry Evergreen Forest Held Within the Sacred Temple Groves of the Coromandel Coastal Belt. In *Auroville Botanical Gardens*.

https://auroville-botanical-gardens.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/03/Eco-status-sacredgrove-report-V3.pdf

- Bana, S. (2022, February 18). Environmental conflict threatens iconic Auroville. *Mongabay*. https://india.mongabay.com/2022/02/environmental-conflict-threatens-iconic-aurovill e/
- Basey, A. C., Fant, J. B., & Kramer, A. T. (2015). Producing native plant materials for restoration: 10 rules to collect and maintain genetic diversity. *Native Plants Journal*, *16*(1), 37–53. https://doi.org/10.3368/npj.16.1.37
- Baxter, P., & Jack, S. (2015). Qualitative case study Methodology: study design and implementation for novice researchers. *The Qualitative Report*. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2008.1573

Blanchflower, P. (2005). Restoration of the tropical dry Evergreen forest of peninsular India. *Biodiversity*, 6(1), 17–24. https://doi.org/10.1080/14888386.2005.9712755

Blanchflower, P. (2018). SDG15: TARGET 15.1 AUROVILLE BOTANICAL GARDENS -

CONSERVING TROPICAL DRY EVERGREEN FOREST IN INDIA. *BGjournal*, *15*(2), 16–18. https://www.jstor.org/stable/26590324

- Busch, L. (2013). *Standards: Recipes for reality*. Mit Press. Standards: Recipes for Reality -Lawrence Busch - Google Books
- Cariño, J., & Ferrari, M. F. (2021). Negotiating the Futures of Nature and Cultures: Perspectives from Indigenous Peoples and Local Communities about the Post-2020 Global Biodiversity Framework. *Journal of Ethnobiology*, *41*(2), 192–208. https://doi.org/10.2993/0278-0771-41.2.192
- Chazdon, R. (2014). Second Growth: The Promise of Tropical Forest Regeneration in an Age of Deforestation. Chicago: University of Chicago Press. https://doi.org/10.7208/9780226118109
- Clarence-Smith, S., & Monticelli, L. (2022). Flexible institutionalisation in Auroville: a prefigurative alternative to development. *Sustainability Science*, *17*(4), 1171–1182. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11625-022-01096-0
- Crawford, K. M., & Whitney, K. D. (2010). Population genetic diversity influences colonization success. *Molecular Ecology*, *19*(6), 1253–1263. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-294x.2010.04550.x
- Cross, A. T., Pedrini, S., & Dixon, K. W. (2020). Foreword: International Standards for Native seeds in Ecological Restoration. *Restoration Ecology*, 28(S3). https://doi.org/10.1111/rec.13173
- Da Silva, A. P. M., Schweizer, D., Marques, H. R., Teixeira, A. M. C., Santos, T. V. M. N. D., Sambuichi, R. H. R., Badari, C. G., Gaudare, U., & Brancalion, P. H. S. (2016). Can current native tree seedling production and infrastructure meet an increasing forest restoration demand in Brazil? *Restoration Ecology*, 25(4), 509–515. https://doi.org/10.1111/rec.12470

- De Sousa E Castro, M. (2020). *Auroville: the sustainable laboratory: an alternative human settlement* (Bachelor's thesis, Universitat Politècnica de Catalunya). Auroville: the sustainable laboratory: an alternative human settlement
- De Urzedo, D. I., Fisher, R., Piña-Rodrigues, F. C. M., Freire, J. M., & Junqueira, R. G. P. (2019). How policies constrain native seed supply for restoration in Brazil. *Restoration Ecology*, 27(4), 768–774. https://doi.org/10.1111/rec.12936
- *European Native Seed Producers Association*. (n.d.). Retrieved May 5, 2025, from https://native-seed.eu/
- Everard, M. (2018). The characteristics, representativeness, function and conservation importance of tropical dry evergreen forest on India's Coromandel Coast. *Journal of Threatened Taxa*, 10(6), 11760. https://doi.org/10.11609/jott.2807.10.6.11760-11769
- Ewel, J. J., & Putz, F. E. (2004). A place for alien species in ecosystem restoration. *Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment*, *2*(7), 354-360. https://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/document?repid=rep1&type=pdf&doi=df36e2b3ea48e5b8 c633fc75fc6e8bdab35d0c5a
- Fargione, J., Haase, D. L., Burney, O. T., Kildisheva, O. A., Edge, G., Cook-Patton, S. C., Chapman, T., Rempel, A., Hurteau, M. D., Davis, K. T., Dobrowski, S., Enebak, S., De La Torre, R., Bhuta, A. a. R., Cubbage, F., Kittler, B., Zhang, D., & Guldin, R. W. (2021). Challenges to the reforestation pipeline in the United States. *Frontiers in Forests and Global Change*, *4*. https://doi.org/10.3389/ffgc.2021.629198
- Gann, G. D., McDonald, T., Walder, B., Aronson, J., Nelson, C. R., Jonson, J., Hallett, J. G., Eisenberg, C., Guariguata, M. R., Liu, J., Hua, F., Echeverría, C., Gonzales, E., Shaw, N., Decleer, K., & Dixon, K. W. (2019). International principles and standards for the practice of ecological restoration. Second edition. *Restoration Ecology*, *27*(S1). https://doi.org/10.1111/rec.13035

Geertz, C. (2008). Thick description: Toward an interpretive theory of culture. In *The cultural geography reader* (pp. 41-51). Routledge.https://www.taylorfrancis.com/chapters/edit/10.4324/9780203931950-11/thick-description-toward-interpretive-theory-culture-clifford-geertz

- Gregorio, N. O., Herbohn, J. L., Harrison, S. R., Pasa, A., Ferraren, A., Avela, M., &
 Fernandez, J. (2016). Understanding the challenges in implementing a national policy to regulate the quality of forest reproductive materials for reforestation programs in the Philippines. In *Small-scale and Community Forestry and the Changing Nature of Forest Landscapes, Proceedings from the IUFRO Research Group 3.08 Small-scale Forestry Conference* (pp. 94-109). University of the Sunshine Coast. https://research.usc.edu.au/esploro/outputs/conferencePaper/Understanding-the-challe nges-in-implementing-a-national-policy-to-regulate-the-quality-of-forest-reproductive -materials-for-reforestation-programs-in-the-Philippines/99451263502621
- Hajjar, R., Jarvis, D. I., & Gemmill-Herren, B. (2007). The utility of crop genetic diversity in maintaining ecosystem services. *Agriculture Ecosystems & Environment*, 123(4), 261–270. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2007.08.003
- Higgs, E., Harris, J., Murphy, S., Bowers, K., Hobbs, R., Jenkins, W., Kidwell, J., Lopoukhine, N., Sollereder, B., Suding, K., Thompson, A., & Whisenant, S. (2018).
 On principles and standards in ecological restoration. *Restoration Ecology*, *26*(3), 399–403. https://doi.org/10.1111/rec.12691
- IPBES. (2019). Summary for policymakers of the global assessment report on biodiversity and ecosystem services. In Zenodo (CERN European Organization for Nuclear Research). https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.3553579

- IUCN.(2021).TheMarseilleManifesto.https://iucn.s3.eu-west-3.amazonaws.com/en/CGR-2021-1.6-2_Marseille_Manifesto_IUCN_World_Conservation_Congress_10_%20September_2021.pdf
- IUCN. (2024, October 28). More than one in three tree species worldwide faces extinction

 IUCN
 Red
 List
 [Press
 release].

 https://iucn.org/press-release/202410/more-one-three-tree-species-worldwide-faces-ex

 tinction-iucn-red-list
- Jalonen, R., Valette, M., Boshier, D., Duminil, J., & Thomas, E. (2017). Forest and landscape restoration severely constrained by a lack of attention to the quantity and quality of tree seed: Insights from a global survey. *Conservation Letters*, 11(4). https://doi.org/10.1111/conl.12424
- Kapoor, R. (2006). Auroville: A spiritual-social experiment in human unity and evolution. *Futures*, *39*(5), 632–643. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.futures.2006.10.009
- Kates, R. W., Clark, W. C., Corell, R., Hall, J. M., Jaeger, C. C., Lowe, I., ... & Svedin, U.
 (2001). Sustainability science. *Science*, 292(5517), 641-642. https://pure.iiasa.ac.at/id/eprint/6529/1/RR-01-07.pdf
- Kothari, A. (2022, January 9). Bulldozing a dream? Auroville's importance as an experiment in alternative living. *Meer*. https://www.meer.com/en/68234-bulldozing-a-dream
- Lippitt, L., Fidelibus, M. W., & Bainbridge, D. A. (1994). Native seed collection, processing, and storage for revegetation projects in the Western United States. *Restoration Ecology*, 2(2), 120–131. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1526-100x.1994.tb00049.x
- Morse, J. M., Barrett, M., Mayan, M., Olson, K., & Spiers, J. (2002). Verification strategies for establishing reliability and validity in qualitative research. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 1(2), 13–22. https://doi.org/10.1177/160940690200100202

- Nagy, B. (2018). Experimented methods to moderate the impact of climate change in Auroville. *Ecocycles*, 4(1), 20–31. https://doi.org/10.19040/ecocycles.v4i1.90
- Nagy, B., & Szabó, Z. (2019, January). Introduction to the Green Belt of Auroville: A
 Detailed Description on How its Actual Practices Contribute to the UN SDGs. In *Fábos Conference on Landscape and Greenway Planning* (Vol. 6, No. 1). University
 of Massachusetts Amherst Libraries.

https://openpublishing.library.umass.edu/fabos/article/id/563/

- Nevill, P. G., Cross, A. T., & Dixon, K. W. (2018). Ethical seed sourcing is a key issue in meeting global restoration targets. *Current Biology*, 28(24), R1378–R1379. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2018.11.015
- Nyoka, B. I., Roshetko, J., Jamnadass, R., Muriuki, J., Kalinganire, A., Lillesø, J. B., Beedy, T., & Cornelius, J. (2014). Tree seed and seedling Supply Systems: A review of the Asia, Africa and Latin America models. *Small-scale Forestry*, 14(2), 171–191. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11842-014-9280-8
- OECD. (2024). OECD Forest Seed and Plant Scheme. https://www.oecd.org/content/dam/oecd/en/topics/policy-sub-issues/forest-seed-and-p lant/FINAL%20WEB%20English%20Forest%20Rules%202024.pdf
- Oldfield, S. (2018). The US National Seed Strategy for Rehabilitation and Restoration: progress and prospects. *Plant Biology*, *21*(3), 380–382. https://doi.org/10.1111/plb.12851
- Olmos-Martínez, E., & Ortega-Rubio, A. (2020). Socioecology. In *Springer eBooks* (pp. 3–17). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-47264-1_1
- Osborne, T., Brock, S., Chazdon, R., Chomba, S., Garen, E., Gutierrez, V., Lave, R., Lefevre, M., & Sundberg, J. (2021). The political ecology playbook for ecosystem restoration:

Principles for effective, equitable, and transformative landscapes. *Global Environmental Change*, 70, 102320. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2021.102320

- Pedrini, S., & Dixon, K. W. (2020). International principles and standards for native seeds in ecological restoration. *Restoration Ecology*, 28(S3). https://doi.org/10.1111/rec.13155
- Pereira, H. M., Martins, I. S., Rosa, I. M. D., Kim, H., Leadley, P., Popp, A., Van Vuuren, D.
 P., Hurtt, G., Quoss, L., Arneth, A., Baisero, D., Bakkenes, M., Chaplin-Kramer, R.,
 Chini, L., Di Marco, M., Ferrier, S., Fujimori, S., Guerra, C. A., Harfoot, M., . . .
 Alkemade, R. (2024). Global trends and scenarios for terrestrial biodiversity and
 ecosystem services from 1900 to 2050. *Science*, *384*(6694), 458–465.
 https://doi.org/10.1126/science.adn3441
- Piccolo, R. L., Brown, C. J., Friess, D. A., Lovelock, C. E., Brown, B. M., Buelow, C., & Saunders, M. I. (2023). Feasibility of habitat restoration under multidisciplinary constraints. *Ocean & Coastal Management*, 249, 106977. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ocecoaman.2023.106977

https://research.usc.edu.au/esploro/outputs/conferencePaper/Understanding-the-challe nges-in-implementing-a-national-policy-to-regulate-the-quality-of-forest-reproductive -materials-for-reforestation-programs-in-the-Philippines/99451263502621

- Schmidt, I. B., De Urzedo, D. I., Piña-Rodrigues, F. C. M., Vieira, D. L. M., De Rezende, G. M., Sampaio, A. B., & Junqueira, R. G. P. (2018). Community-based native seed production for restoration in Brazil the role of science and policy. *Plant Biology*, 21(3), 389–397. https://doi.org/10.1111/plb.12842
- Stake, R. (1995). Case study research. Cham: Springer. 978-3-030-85124-8_7
- Stimm, B. *et al.* (2008). Reforestation of Abandoned Pastures: Seed Ecology of Native Species and Production of Indigenous Plant Material. In: Beck, E., Bendix, J., Kottke,

I., Makeschin, F., Mosandl, R. (eds) Gradients in a Tropical Mountain Ecosystem of Ecuador. Ecological Studies, vol 198. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-540-73526-7_40

Society for Ecological Restoration. (n.d.). Retrieved April 2, 2025, from https://www.ser.org/

- Subbiah, A., Ramdhani, S., Pammenter, N. W., Macdonald, A. H., & Sershen, N. (2019).
 Towards understanding the incidence and evolutionary history of seed recalcitrance:
 An analytical review. *Perspectives in Plant Ecology Evolution and Systematics*, 37, 11–19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ppees.2019.01.001
- Teixidor-Toneu, I., Westengen, O., Ulian, T., McMillion, A., Lorimer, M., Grace, O., Caillon,
 S., Shrestha, P., & Kool, A. (2023). Co-conserving Indigenous and local knowledge systems with seeds. *Trends in Plant Science*, 28(12), 1370–1378. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tplants.2023.06.020
- Thomas, E., Jalonen, R., Loo, J., Boshier, D., Gallo, L., Cavers, S., Bordács, S., Smith, P., & Bozzano, M. (2014). Genetic considerations in ecosystem restoration using native tree species. *Forest Ecology and Management*, 333, 66–75. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2014.07.015
- United Nations. (n.d.). *THE 17 GOALS* | *Sustainable Development*. Retrieved March 12, 2025, from https://sdgs.un.org/goals
- United Nations General Assembly. (2019). United Nations Decade on Ecosystem Restoration (2021–2030). https://docs.un.org/en/A/RES/73/284
- Urzedo, D., Pedrini, S., Vieira, D. L. M., Sampaio, A. B., Souza, B. D. F., Campos-Filho, E. M., Piña-Rodrigues, F. C. M., Schmidt, I. B., Junqueira, R. G. P., & Dixon, K. (2021).
 Indigenous and local communities can boost seed supply in the UN decade on ecosystem restoration. *AMBIO*, *51*(3), 557–568. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13280-021-01593-z

- Van Heist, M., Liswanti, N., Boissière, M., Padmanaba, M., Basuki, I., & Sheil, D. (2015).
 Exploring Local Perspectives for Conservation Planning: A Case Study from a Remote Forest Community in Indonesian Papua. *Forests*, 6(9), 3278–3303.
 https://doi.org/10.3390/f6093278
- Voicescu, S. A., Lane, J., Cooke, S. J., Higgs, E., Fisher, A. C., Rochefort, L., Shackelford, N., & Murphy, S. (2022). Awareness and use of the Society for Ecological Restoration's International Principles and Standards for the Practice of Ecological Restoration in Canada. *Restoration Ecology*, *31*(1). https://doi.org/10.1111/rec.13789
- Wattnem, T. (2016). Seed laws, certification and standardization: outlawing informal seed systems in the Global South. *The Journal of Peasant Studies*, 43(4), 850–867. https://doi.org/10.1080/03066150.2015.1130702
- Zerbe, S. (2022). A brief introduction to restoration ecology and ecosystem restoration. In *Landscape series* (pp. 281–312). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-95572-4_8